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Alan Bjerke

May 13, 2024

Representative Trevor Squirrell, Chair
Legislative Committee on Administrative Rules
115 State Street
Montpelier, Vermont 05633

Re: 24-P01  Lead Control Regulations

Dear Representative Squirrell,
Rental housing in Vermont is increasingly becoming less affordable for Vermonters.  According
to the VHFA, the number of rent-burdened households has reached unprecedented levels - with
~88,000 households paying more than 30% of their income for housing and ~39,000 households
paying more than half of their income just on housing. 

The Health Department is exacerbating Vermont’s affordable housing crisis with the Lead
Control Regulations proposed before you today, and in particular the significantly greater
expense the regulations impose on owners of rental housing.  Those greater expenses are passed
onto tenants as higher rents.

Lead and lead paint are dangerous substances and the state is right to take appropriate steps to
reduce potential harm.  But the steps these regulations take often impose substantial costs with no
corresponding public health benefit. 

! Charging rental property owners the same licensing fee as a professional contractor
provides no health benefit to the public.  In 2018 when the Health Department sought
authority from the Legislature to create the lead control regulation, they unequivocally
testified that rental property owners would not be required to pay licensing fees.  See
Testimony of Shayla Livingston and Katie McLinn attached.

! Requiring each and every owner of rental housing who works on their own property to be
separately trained and licensed imposes enormous unnecessary costs, not imposed on
professional contractors or owners of child care facilities.  A licensed Owner of Target
Rental Housing should be allowed to supervise other owners of the property as is
permitted for professional contractors and owners child care facilities.  The Health
Department’s claim that liability insurance is necessary to protect co-workers reflects a
fundamental ignorance of insurance policies.

! Requiring very expensive XRF Analyzer testing, conducted by a licensed lead paint
inspector instead of the much less expensive chemical test for the presence of lead and
component exclusion creates a high hurdle to public safety, when we should be charting a
course to eliminate barriers to maximum safety.
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! Creating barriers to component exemption and requiring the use of RRPM practices
where there is in fact no lead present forces the costs to maintain property significantly
higher and generates significantly more waste.  Vermont is also running out of options to
dispose of its waste.  We should be working to generate less, not more landfill waste.

! Requiring licensure instead of certification of rental property owners working on their
own properties effectively cancels the insurance protection their tenants would otherwise
benefit from - leaving them less protected, not more.  See Jeff Lyon Letter attached.

! Requiring additional special permitting fees for the common setup of a dust collecting
sander to a HEPA vacuum as is allowed under the Federal EPA regulations without such
special permit does nothing to protect public health.  It is simply a money grab and the
Department’s own records show that no one is getting the permit - so it isn’t working
anyway. 

Rental hosing providers have attempted to work with the department to establish regulations that
are equally as safe, without imposing unnecessary costs and burdens on property owners, which
in turn drive up the costs of rental housing for tenants.  The Department has turned a deaf ear to
those concerns.  I ask that you reject the proposed amendments before you, have the Health
Department return to the drafting table and further amend the lead control regulations with an eye
towards reducing the costs on providers of rental housing, just as they did for owners of child
care facilities.

If I can be of any further assistance to you, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Thank you very much.

Sincerely Yours,

/s/ Alan Bjerke

Alan Bjerke
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